Not Everything Will Be Okay,
But Some Things Will
(Pictured: “Not Everything Will Be Okay But Some Things Will”
by the artist aka Stanwyck)

First things first: My one month old immune system seems to be
humming along just fine, thanks. Blood counts are all close
enough to normal to be considered normal. Once again I am free
to shake hands and go about in public without that silly face
mask.

That’s plenty okay.

I am still avoiding children as I have not yet received my
childhood re-inoculations, and besides, your little dearies
are seething vectors of all manner of petri dish horrors. And
if we meet and you have the flu or ague or catarrh, please
give me a friendly wave from no less than six feet away,
thanks.

There are no apparent signs of lymphoma recurrence, and that’s
plenty okay, too. The real test on that comes in December when

I go in for CT and PT scans. If I notice any lumps or swelling
before then, the game board changes, but so far none of that,
so okay okay.

The brain and physical stamina are still gone
spritzandpoppin. But that’s just a time thing, so okay.

all

My appetite is back, but my taste for coffee has vanished. Bet
short on coffee futures. But the one beer I’ve had tasted
GREAT, so okay.

Not so much okay: When we were given clearance to leave
Gainesville and return home – well ahead of schedule – we were
elated. Finally, a chance to return to normalcy, whatever that
might look like after all this kerfuffle. But less than 24
hours after returning home, an air quality assessment we had
done on the house came back with sirens and flashing lights:
Get out now, especially the guy with the new immune system.

Not so much okay so much.

The Universe is demonstrating a very sick sense of humor. We
have a toxic mold issue that is dangerous to a healthy person,
and life threatening to a brand new immune system. We vacated
the house until we can have remediation work completed. Me and
Stanwyck and the dogs are piled into my Mom’s 2 bedroom condo
for nearly two weeks now, with at least another 2-4 to go.

Definitely not okay. But tolerable.

The repair work for this is stupidly expensive. Best case is
that the worst of the infestation is under the house and that
the mold in the living area itself is relatively mild. After
scrubbing and spraying and sealing the crawl space under the
house, the remediators will run several refrigerator-sized air
scrubbers in the house for a few days in hopes that a re-test
will come up mold-free. If not, we will have to have every
item and surface in the house hand cleaned, and that includes
books, and that means every surface in every book, meaning
every page, one at a time, and etc. If it comes to that, the
expense jumps exponentially and several hundred books are
likely headed to the landfill. And the Moms will get to enjoy
our company for another 6-8 weeks.

This is all so not okay I can. not. even.

But hey, not everything will be okay, but some things will,
and eventually other things will sort out, too. And then the
Universe will throw another spanner and you’ll either deal or
you won’t, and if you don’t you’ll be dealing anyway, just
without exerting the choice of sifting the ashes to find the
nugget that sparks the gratitude. And really, that may be all
the choice you get in some situations, so why give it away?

Ya win some, ya lose some. Whaddyagonnado?

